




BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday 10 February 2022, in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex.

Present:	Councillors Bright, Cohen, Gardiner, McKillop, Myers and Steptoe

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe, District Councillor Gooding and M Power (Parish Clerk)

MINUTES

22.21 The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7.05 pm.

22.22 Presentation to the winner of the Barling Magna Citizen of the Year Award
The Chairman presented the Citizen of the Year Award 2021 to Vanessa Cox, with a huge thanks from the Council for all the voluntary work undertaken by Mrs Cox to improve the lives of those in the community. Mrs Cox advised that she would be donating her prize of a Marks and Spencer voucher to the charity ‘Packed with Smiles’, which provides families in need with school uniform and equipment.

22.23 Presentation to the winner and runner up of the Barling Magna Photography Competition.
The Chairman presented prizes to Jan Smith for her winning photograph ‘Recycling for Nature’ and to John Flower for his photograph ‘Robin on the Way to the Meadow’. She commended the excellence of the photos.

22.24 To receive apologies for absence.
Apologies were received from Cllrs Ashdown and Glover and District Cllrs Efde, McPherson, Myers and Williams.

22.25 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
Cllr Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Councils. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the matter was considered by the County and District Councils. 

22.26 To approve the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 13 January 2022
It was proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Gardiner, and agreed unanimously that the minutes of the meeting held on 13 January 2022 be approved.

22.27 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
There were none present on this occasion. 

The Chairman proposed and it was agreed that Cllr Gooding could present his District Councillor report at this point in the meeting to enable him to attend an existing conflicting appointment. Cllr Gooding reported that a decision on the Bloor Homes planning appeal for 600 houses in the Ashingdon Road was expected on 6 March. Cllr Gooding had publicised the display of the Rochford District tapestry in the parish hall on Tuesday and Thursday of the February half-term week. Following a meeting of the Rochford Parish Council community projects group, a community litter-pick for young people had been arranged. Cllr Gooding could co-ordinate a similar project in the Barling Magna parish if desired.

22.28 Financial matters
(a) The bank reconciliation to 31 January 2022, which had been circulated previously, was noted. The Clerk could prepare a comparison between the cash book and bank statements for the next meeting. Following discussion, it was decided that the installation of a smart meter for the electricity at the parish hall should not be pursued for the time being.

(b) The following table of payments had been circulated to Members. Approved by Cllr McKillop, seconded by Cllr Myers and agreed unanimously.

	 
	Payee
	Description
	£

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Street lighting power
	               350.16 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall electricity
	182.27 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall gas
	171.27 

	Direct Debit
	British Telecom
	Combined broadband and mobile
	         46.74 

	BACS
	G Gates
	Salary
	       426.42 

	BACS
	M Power
	Salary
	    1,021.03 

	BACS
	Essex Pensions
	Clerk's ECC pension
	       329.04 

	BACS
	M Power
	Expenses 13.1.22 - 12.2.22
	         26.40 

	BACS
	Montrose Trees Ltd
	Tree surgery at WLR
	       510.00 

	Debit Card
	Quick Print Copy & Design
	Printing posters for tapestry display
	         29.00 

	BACS
	HMRC
	HMRC employer payments
	       302.65 

	Debit Card
	Dhothar Shoes
	Printer paper
	         24.95 

	Debit Card
	Amazon Business
	Gift vouchers for photography comp
	       125.00 

	BACS
	M Cohen
	Gift voucher for COTY
	         75.00 

	BACS
	Lemon Fencing Ltd
	Boundary fencing to parish hall
	    4,291.20 

	BACS
	P Shaw
	Gas bottle for WLR kitchen
	         32.00 

	BACS
	P Shaw
	Items for wildlife reserve
	         71.25 

	BACS
	W&H Romac
	Fix lighting in 2 locations
	       160.56 

	BACS
	RJE Carpentry
	Adjust hall entrance doors and new bolt
	       100.00 

	Debit card
	Zoom
	1 month subscription due 2.2.22
	         14.39 

	 
	 
	Total payments 
	£8,289.33



(c) The third quarter claim for VAT reimbursement of £761 was noted.


22.29 Governance Matters
a. Annual review of the asset register. A thorough review of the Asset Register 2021/22 had been circulated. Proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Gardiner and approved unanimously that the Asset Register 2021/22 be approved
b. Risk Assessment 2022-23. The annual risk analysis had been carried out by the Clerk and circulated to Members. Proposed by Cllr McKillop, seconded by Cllr Cohen and agreed unanimously that the Risk Assessment 2022/23 be adopted.
c. A draft Financial Management and Control Policy had been circulated. Proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Gardiner and agreed unanimously that the document be adopted.
d. Members reviewed the Council’s Code of Conduct policy. Proposed by Cllr Gardiner, seconded by Cllr Steptoe and agreed unanimously that the Code of Conduct policy be adopted.

22.30 Events and Projects
a. Beautiful Barling calendar. A suggestion had been made that if there were to be a calendar produced for 2023, consideration could be given to revamping the format to a more slimline 7” x 5” version. 
b. There would be a cake sale in March in the parish hall in aid of All Saints Church.
c. The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations 5 June 2022. Quotes had been received from two catering companies for cream teas, strawberries and cream and tea and coffee. Proposed by Cllr Cohen, seconded by Cllr Edmunds that local caterers, Buddy’s Diner, be asked to supply 200 portions.  At an additional cost, the caterers could provide a staff member to be present for the duration to assist in serving the teas. It was agreed that a charge of £2.50 be made on the day for a cream tea or a serving of strawberries and cream. A resident had confirmed that he had sourced six or so classic cars for display on the day. It was decided that two 10KVA diesel generators would be hired for the Daisy Bowlers and for the tea tent, as well as two 2-litre boxes of red diesel at £25 a box, on a sale or return basis. Further stalls agreed were a second-hand book stall, a cake stall and cupcake stall. An ice cream van, JB Ices, would be booked. Coast Watch, Guide Dogs for the Blind and the Greek Animal Rescue (UK) charity had been confirmed. Cllr Edmunds would source the rope for the tug of war. The Clerk had contacted St John’s ambulance to check their availability for supplying a presence on the day. They had asked that a marquee with sides be provided to act as a treatment area.
d. Bus shelters. The option of re-siting the shelter outside the parish hall on Barling Magna Parish Council land, next to the telegraph pole, was discussed. Proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Gardiner seconded and agreed unanimously that this option be implemented, and the works arranged. The option of having an electricity supply to the shelter could be explored.
e. Electricity to the Wildlife Reserve. This was progressing.
f. Defibrillator at Stonebridge. The Clerk would contact UK Power Networks to ask if the defibrillator could be placed on the pole by the letter box at the junction of Barrow Hall Road with Barling Road.

22.31 St Mary’s Church
St Mary’s Church. The meeting held on 18 January had been very well attended. James Duddridge MP for the area had provided Cllr Steptoe with useful contacts and information. A meeting would be set up for those who had shown an interest in being part of a working group to take the project forward. Effort was being made to set up a meeting with a Community Heritage Trust which had experience taking on a Grade I listed closed church. 

22.32 Hand dryers for the Parish Hall
The Clerk provided options for replacement dryers. Cllr Edmunds would investigate the wire size that would be required before a decision could be made.

22.33 Planning Matters
Planning Application No: 22/00091/FUL 246 Little Wakering Road, Barling Magna – single storey side extension. From the plan it appeared that the proposed extension overlaps the curtilage of the boundary of the property. The Clerk would write to the District Council for clarification.
Planning Application No: 22/00071/LBC Blew House Cottage, Barling Road, Barling Magna – repair and tidy line chimneys, restore fireplace to original look and install a stove. Internal works to adjoining curtilage outbuilding consisting of installation of a non-loadbearing stud wall with door to form utility. The Parish Council had no comment to make on this application.
Planning Application No: 22/00011/FUL 2 Vine Cottages, Barling Road, Barling Magna – proposed single garage. The Parish Council would like to request that further development rights on the garage at this property are removed.

22.34 Reports of meetings of outside bodies 
There were no reports on this occasion.

22.35 Clerk’s report
a. The Clerk had no report to make. 
b. Correspondence: A request from a resident for a memorial bench in the Wildlife Reserve was now ready to be actioned. It was agreed that the purchase of the recycled plastic traditional seat in brown would be made on behalf of the resident by the Parish Council. A plaque with an inscription could be added to the bench at an additional cost. The resident would be invited to place the Parish Council in funds before the order is placed.

22.36 Street Lighting
a. A faulty light outside of 6a Church Road would be reported. The light outside 385 Little Wakering Road had been repaired and was now working. The cost of a new LED lamp to replace the missing light outside 375 Little Wakering Road would be ascertained with a view to the Parish Council organising the replacement and meeting the costs. UKPN would then be asked to reimburse the Parish Council for the cost of the replacement.
b. Survey of street lighting in the parish to produce an up-to-date list of locations. Councillors were undertaking this survey and providing details of the location.

22.37 Reports from County and District Councillors for the area on any matter of interest
a. Cllr Steptoe advised that the MP for Southend East, James Duddridge, had been appointed as Parliamentary Private Secretary to the Prime Minister. The Bloor Homes appeal for 660 houses along the Ashingdon Road had reached its last day of summing up. He would be attending a meeting at London Southend Airport to discuss the issue of noise. The fallen poplar tree on land adjacent to the Wildlife Reserve had been reported to Essex County Council. Cllr Steptoe would raise the matter with Rochford District Council, being the leaseholder. A review of public rights of way would be taking place. Essex County Council had responded to the lobbying of Members for increased funding to deal with the problem of potholes across the county by agreeing to increase the budget by £2 million. Cllr Steptoe reported that each Essex County Council Member had been given a Locality Fund of £10,000 in 2022/23, £5,000 of which had to be spent towards the theme of ‘levelling up’, with the remaining £5,000 as discretionary. Essex County Council Tax rates were likely to increase by 4% overall. 

22.38 At the Chair’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
It was agreed that the meeting of the Wildlife Reserve Committee would be held on Monday 7 March 2022 and the Full Council on Thursday 10 March 2022.

22.39 Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded, and they were instructed to withdraw. 

22.40 Consideration of the management of an additional recreation area within the parish 
Cllr Steptoe advised that the matter would be considered by Rochford District Council at its February meeting. The Clerk would contact the District Council to request that permitted hours, which currently restricted use by the Parish Council to Monday to Friday 8am to 6pm, be amended to include weekends and longer hours.

22.41 To declare the meeting closed
Councillor Cohen declared the meeting closed at 9.30 pm, thanking Members for their attendance.

*  *  *  *  *  * 
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